BOROUGH OF KETTERING

at the meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road, Kettering on 27th July 2005

Present:

	Councillor 
	M Lynch(The Mayor)
	Councillor 
	L Henson

	"
	M Bayes (The Deputy Mayor) 
	"
	P Hollobone

	"
	L Adams
	"
	U Jones

	"
	C Brown
	"
	S King

	"
	L Bunday
	"
	C Lamb

	"
	J Burton
	"
	M Malin

	"
	D Coe
	"
	J Padwick

	"
	P Corazzo
	"
	W Parker

	"
	M Evans
	"
	A Pote

	"
	T Freer
	"
	G Rennie

	"
	A Gordon
	"
	C Smith-Haynes

	"
	C Groome
	"
	M Tebbutt

	"
	R Groome
	"
	G Titcombe

	"
	E Hales
	"
	J West

	"
	M Harrison
	"
	A Whitlam

	"
	J Henson
	"
	A Wiley

	
	
	
	


05.C.27
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Anderson, Beale, Brace, Civil, Dearing, Don, Humfrey, S Lynch, Richardson, and Whyte 


Councillor Darby did not attend.

05.C.28
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 29th June 2005 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor, subject to the following:-


05.C.19: It be noted by Council that Councillor Whyte was not an employee of the Kettering Centre for the Unemployed and Unwaged, but was an employee of the WEA, and that the minutes be amended accordingly.


05.C.23: In respect of the question by Mrs Cocksedge of Rothwell, it be noted by Council that Rothwell Town Council had monitored the situation over the past year and had given assistance in this case.


05.C.26: In respect of voluntary sector funding, it be noted by Council that 543 accredited qualifications had been awarded by the Kettering Centre for the Unemployed and Unwaged and this information had not been included in the bid.

05.C.29
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.

05.C.30
MAYOR'S/LEADER'S ANNOUNCEMENTS



The Mayor made the following announcements:-

· He would be visiting businesses in Burton Latimer on Saturday, 30th July 2005
· Councillor M Evans was welcomed to the meeting and presented with flowers on behalf of the members of the Council 

· All members and officers were invited to a reception in the Parlour following the inauguration of the Deputy Mayor
· A raffle for the benefit of the Mayor's Charity would be held, and the Chief Executive was thanked for the donation of a prize of a weekend break for two.
· The Cricket Match, held for the benefit of the Mayor's Charity, had been a success.  The match had been won by officers.
· The best wishes of the Council were extended to the Mayoress on her recent illness
05.C.31
ANNOUNCEMENTS BY THE LEADER OF THE COUNCIL

The Leader of the Council made the following announcements:-

· A press pack had been distributed and displays mounted in the foyer detailing recent funding successes, particularly in respect of the Planning Delivery Grant and funding to provide a transit camp in the Borough in early 2006.
· A visit to the Borough had been made by the under-Secretary of State, Baroness Andrews.  The visit had helped to re-emphasise Kettering in order to maximise the grant from government for infrastructure to sustain an extra 13,000 houses.
05.C.32
FAIR TRADE POLICY


The following motion was proposed by Councillor Adams and Seconded by Councillor Padwick


"In light of the recent success of Live8 and the G8 decision on debt cancellation, aid and fair trade for many African countries, it is now time for this Council to implement a Fair Trade policy"


It was noted that this issue was last debated in April 2003, and progress had been made on several of the resolutions of the Council, particularly in respect of sustainability and training for members and the Green Patch in Warkton Ward.  A visit had also been made by Geddington School to assess the Council's "green" policies and practices.


Discussion followed on possible options to pursue a Fair Trade Policy.  It was particularly noted that the Council had made exceptional progress in the area of recycling and considerable commitment had been made by residents and businesses in the Borough.  The Leader of the Council advised Council that county-wide procurement policies were in the process of being developed and it was considered important for any fair trade policy to be considered in the light of the draft Strategy.


It was noted that the draft strategy on procurement was due to be considered by the next meeting of the Policy and Improvement Committee and it was therefore proposed by Councillor Freer, seconded by Councillor Malin and subsequently

RESOLVED
that the concept of sustainable purchasing, including Fair Trade options, be considered by the Policy and Improvement Committee as part of the discussions on the forthcoming draft Procurement Strategy.

05.C.33
FURTHER ELECTORAL REVIEW - RESPONSE TO BOUNDARY COMMITTEE FOR ENGLAND RECOMMENDATIONS


A report was submitted which presented the proposals of the Periodic Electoral Review Task and Finish Group in respect of the Boundary Committee for England's (BCFE) draft recommendations for the future electoral arrangements for the Borough of Kettering, and which sought to agree a response to be submitted to the BCFE.


The Chair of the Task and Finish Group summarised the recommendations and outlined the work undertaken by the Group.  It was noted that the Council was a consultee of the BCFE and, in accordance with the original guidance, it was unlikely that any proposition for change would be agreed by the BCFE unless it was supported by strong argument and evidence.


Discussion ensued on the effect of the recommendations on several individual wards in the Borough.  Some members of the Council expressed the view that further discussion should be held on this issue.  It was also noted that the proposals had been difficult to understand. The following motion was proposed by Councillor Gordon and seconded by Councillor Hales:-


"The Council postpone its consideration of the report of the Task and Finish Group on the Periodic Electoral Review.  This is to provide the opportunity to seek the views of Parish and Town Councils, other interested organisations and the general public.  If necessary further meetings of the Task and Finish Group should be called and a final report be submitted to a special full Council meeting in early September."


Discussion was held on the above motion.  It was noted that individuals and groups could submit responses to the BCFE if they so wished.  It was also noted that the issue had been discussed at the Rural and A6 Towns Forums, but not the Kettering Town Forum.


Voting on the above Motion was as follows:-

(For: 9; Against 22)

The Motion therefore fell

Councillor Gordon voted for the Motion.


Debate was then held on the proposed naming of the Rural East Ward. which, it was felt, did not reflect the historical nature of the area.


Councillor Padwick proposed and Councillor King seconded the following amendment:-


"The name of Queen Eleanor be retained in whatever new arrangements are finally agreed by the Council"


Further debate was held, particularly in relation to the proposed rural wards which, by necessity, included several parishes to be represented by a single Borough Councillor.


The amendment was then put to the Council and voted upon as follows:-

(For: 11; Against 15)

The amendment therefore fell


Councillor Hollobone then proposed and Councillor Padwick seconded as an amendment to the substantive motion that:-


"The proposed Rural East Ward be named the "Queen Eleanor and Buccleuch Ward"

(The motion was carried with one absention)

Councillor Gordon abstained


The substantive motion was then put to the Council (including the above amendment). It was subsequently 

RESOLVED
that the BCFE be notified of the Council's response as follows:-


(i)
the BCFE draft recommendations in respect of the following proposed Wards, be accepted:



Brambleside



Northfield



St Peters



All Saints



St Michaels



Wicksteed


(ii)
the BCFE proposals for the A6 Towns be supported:


(iii)
the BCFE proposals for the Rural Areas be supported;


(iv)
The BCFE proposals for arrangements for Desborough and Rothwell Town Councils be supported;


(v)
disappointment be expressed to the BCFE that the area of Poplars Farm Road, Ridgway Road and Westleigh Road had been included in the Ise Lodge Ward rather than the Barton Ward and that the Council requests the BCFE to include them in the Barton Ward in the final report


(vi)
the BCFE be notified that the Council proposes that the parts of the three Wards of Avondale Grange, Pipers Hill and Central (as recommended in the BCFE Draft) be amended by rearranging the areas identified as A to E in the Appendix to the report as follows:-

· By adding the electorate of Areas A to D to the proposed Avondale Grange Ward, and making it a 3 member Ward (rather than 2, as specified in the BCFE Draft Recommendations), this will achieve a variance of -5% from the average elector:councillor ratio (compared to -5% in the BCFE draft recommendation for a 2 member ward for this area)

· By taking Area D out of the proposed Central Ward, and adding Area E to it, this will achieve a variance of -6% from the average. (Compared to -3% in the BCFE Draft recommendation for a 2 member Ward for this area.)

· By removing the electorate of Areas A, B, C and E from the proposed Pipers Hill Ward and making this a single member Ward, this will achieve a variance of 8% from the average.  (Compared to -1% in the BCFE Draft recommendation for a 2 member Ward for this area.)


(vii)
the BCFE be requested to re-name its proposed St Michaels and Wicksteed Ward to "Southfield Ward" and its Rural East Ward as "Queen Eleanor and Buccleuch Ward"; and


(viii)
the Head of Democratic and Legal Services be given delegated powers to edit the format of the Council's response to the BCFE Draft Recommendations in consultation with the Chair of the Task and Finish Group, should any minor changes be required.

05.C.34
STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS 2003/04


A report was submitted which presented the Council's Statutory Statement of Accounts (for the financial year 2004/05) for member approval.



The thanks of the Council were extended to the Head of Finance and Corporate Development and his staff for their work in presenting a clear set of accounts. It was felt that the accounts represented an improvement and were close to the medium term financial strategy.

RESOLVED that the Statement of Accounts for the financial year 2004/05 be approved.

05.C.35
DECLARATION OF ACCEPTANCE OF OFFICE - DEPUTY MAYOR


Councillor Maurice Bayes was welcomed to the meeting, following his recent illness, which had resulted in a postponement of his acceptance of office as Deputy Mayor.


It was noted that Councillor Lamb had proposed and Councillor West had seconded that Councillor Bayes be appointed Deputy Mayor at the meeting of the Council held on 12th May 2005.  Councillors Lamb and West reiterated their pleasure in Councillor Bayes' appointment.


Councillor Bayes read and accepted the Office of Deputy Mayor before the Chief Executive and was then invested with the Insignia of Office by the Mayor.  The Mayor congratulated Councillor Bayes on his appointment.


Councillor Bayes expressed thanks for this appointment and announced the appointment of Mrs Patricia Bayes as the Deputy Mayoress.

(The meeting started at 6.30 pm and ended at 8.00 pm)

Signed…………………………………………………….

The Mayor

AI

Council No.1
27.7.05


